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December 11, 2019

Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday, December 11, 2019.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman

Gary Longenecker, Secretary

Brent McFeaters, Township Manager

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 

Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor

Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor    




Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



Eight (8) Citizens  

EXECUTIVE SESSION


Dennis Firestone announced that an Executive Session was held on Wednesday December 4, 2019 to discuss the Lickdale Sewer Plant.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

MINUTES

Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the November 13, 2019 Meeting Minutes.  All approved. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to approve the Financial Report.  All approved.  

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP – 
Mr. Weisnicht did not attend the meeting. 
STATE POLICE REPORT


The State Police Report is available when provided with the handouts

NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES) 

The monthly NLFES Report was provided with the meeting handouts.  

PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT – Liz Krause


Liz Krause reported that the Planning Commission met on Wednesday, December 4, 2019 and reviewed the following:  
1. Freightliner Subdivision & Land Development Plan – The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the 90-day time extension as requested by Justin Doty, Project Engineer.  No other action was taken on the plan.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept the 90-day time extension.  All approved.  
2.  Kapp Minor Subdivision Plan – The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the Kapp Minor Subdivision Plan and the DEP Planning Waiver & Non-Building Declaration.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Kapp Minor Subdivision Plan and also the DEP Planning Waiver and Non-Building Declaration.  All approved.   
3.  Revised Final Subdivision & Land Development Plan I-78/I-81 Logistics Park, Phase II (First Logistics Center) – The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the time extension until 1/30/20 for plan approval and an additional 15 days to communicate the decision.  No other action was taken on the plan since Chris Dellinger of HRG requested the plan be tabled until the January meeting. Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept time extension until 1/30/20 for plan approval and an additional 15 days to communicate the decision.  All approved.  
4. Burnell Martin Poultry Operation Final Land Development Plan - The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the 90-day time extension as requested by Ben Heisey of Red Barn.  No other action was taken on the plan.  Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to accept the 90-day time extension.  All approved.  
5.  Home 2 Suites Subdivision & Land Development Plan – The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the following waivers
a.  Section 3.04.B - to process the plan as a combined Preliminary/Final Plan 

b.  Section 5.11.B - to allow a 40’ paved radius and a 50’ right of way radius at the cul-de-sac’s turn around and to allow a 75’ centerline radial curvature for the cul-de-sac’s horizontal alignment

c. Section 5.11.C.1 - to allow a reduction in street standards in order to tie into the existing access drive at the American Legion property.  

d. Section 5.11.C.7.a - to allow the minimum vertical curve length to be reduced to 60 feet

e. Section 5.13.B & 5.13.B.4 - regarding the requirement to install 10’ wide sidewalks along the proposed private street with the condition that provides a note on the plan stating that if sidewalks are ever constructed from another project, all sidewalks would have to connect.   After a brief discussion regarding the waivers, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to grant all the waivers as recommended by the Planning Commission with the condition that provides a note on the plan stating that if sidewalks are ever constructed from another project, all sidewalks would have to connect.  All approved
6.   RLR Investments Petition to Rezone - The Planning Commission tabled any recommendation regarding RLR’s Rezoning Petition.  Before making any recommendation, they want a traffic study for the use of Bohns Lane to access SR 72, and they would like the developer to look into the possibility of using Marsanna Lane to access Fisher Avenue to avoid the Lickdale intersection.  
ZONING OFFICER REPORT

Liz Krause reported that one permit was issued totaling $25.00 and $787.50 was received in reimbursement fees and an additional rezoning deposit was received from Jonestown Group, LLC in the amount of $7,647.00.   

Enforcement Issues: 

· I contacted the Craig Holzman regarding the mud being drug out onto Jonestown Road when garages are being hauled from the property.  He said he will inform Miller Buildings that they must either put stone down in the area they are using or clean the mud off the tires before entering Jonestown Road.  On 12/9 it was again reported that mud was drug out onto Jonestown Road.  We contacted Craig Holzman who said he would terminate the lease with Miller Buildings so the problem will be solved. 

· There has been no change on the John and Linda Light property on Yingst Drive.  Atty. Bametzreider said that a Zoning Enforcement Notice was sent to the Lights and they are in violation of the Zoning Ordinance.  He added that even though they appealed the Zoning Hearing Board’s decision regarding their variance to the State, it does not grant them any kind of stay and the Township could commence an equity action in front of the Court of Common Pleas which is where you get an order from the judge ordering them to clean up the property and as part of that the Township could request that whatever costs the Township has into that as part of the Order.  The Board agreed that Atty. Bametzreider should file an equity action with the Court of Common Pleas.   
· The Hearing regarding the tire dumping at 15 Campmeeting Road has been rescheduled for Friday, January 10, 2020 at 10:00 a.m.  at the District Magistrate’s office in Cleona.  As of yesterday, the tires are still on the property.  Krause added that she spoke to Derek Bartram of DEP earlier in the day, and he said he had issued a temporary permit for the property owner to haul the tires to a facility, but he didn’t do so, and has not been able to make contact with him.    

· Some more scrap has been removed from the Fake property on White Tail Lane, but no other changes were seen as of Monday.  Dennis Firestone commented that he was informed that they are still working on cleaning up the property.
· Last month I reported that a certified letter was sent to the property owner of 97 Moonshine Road (and also to a relative in charge of the property since the owner is in a nursing home) regarding the accumulation of unlicensed vehicles on the property.  The letter to the property owner was returned undeliverable, but the relative signed for his copy of the certified letter which notified him of the violations and gave 30 days from the date of the letter to bring the property into compliance.  As of Monday, 12/9 no attempt has been made to bring remove the cars to bring the property into compliance.  Liz Krause added that the nephew of the former property owner is now the legal owner of the property and he contacted her earlier in the day and said he would be able to remove three of the cars over the weekend, and asked to have the time extended to January 31st to remove the remaining cars on the property.  Atty. Bametzreider suggested giving him a schedule to have 3 cars off by the weekend and 3 cars off the first weekend in January and totally cleaned up by the end of January.  
· Last month the Board instructed me to send a letter to Mr. Varvel regarding his truck and trailer being parked in the Township’ s right of way on Chapel Drive.  As of Monday, the trailer was moved to a suitable spot on the property and it appears that the truck was moved back far enough to be out of the Township’s right of way.  A discussion was held regarding rebar that is also placed in the right of way as well as a large rock and it being a problem when the roads are being plowed.  Atty. Bametzreider said it’s actually a nuisance and the Township could require him to move the rock and the rebar, and Dennis Firestone suggested Mr. Varvel be contacted to move the items out of the right of way.  
· Gary Longenecker asked if the road crew can plow snow in front of Todd Propst’s property on Fort Swatara Road because of a fence that appears to be located in the Township’s right of way.  Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said he and Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor will measure to determine if the fence is in the Township’s right of way on Fort Swatara Road, and they will also go to the Varvel Property on Chapel Drive regarding the rock and the rebar that is in the Township’s right of way.  
ROAD FOREMAN REPORT

Bryan Michael said the road crew put “no parking” signs on MSC Drive and ordered curb signs for Old Forge Road where the trucks keep wrecking.  Kerry McCrary asked if the Township would get reimbursed for the damages.    Brent McFeaters said he received an accident report for the largest damage and the Township will get $4,500 for that section and there was a portion in front of that area that someone hit which had to be fixed but we had to pay $900.00 because no accident report was filed.    Brent added that the next day someone hit the guard rail on the other side of the road and no accident report was filed for those damages which is another $1,000.00.  


He said the road crew is going to put curb signs up where the two trucks went in on Old Forge Road, but the problem is when they get up to the top, there is a sign that says “dangerous curb” but apparently  some of the drivers can’t read.   Brent also reported that a Swift truck backed into a sign at Bohn’s Lane and he will take the accident report to Swift to get reimbursed for those damages.    Glenn Rudy said he thinks Swift is self-insured and it might be difficult to get money out of them.  

ENGINEER’S REPORT – STEVE SHERK – 
1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last meeting.

2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  See letter from Allan Berenbrok dated November 14, 2019.  Transco is requesting a partial close-out of the Road Use Agreement, including release of $200,000 from the original $275,000 deposit that served as security for road repair and maintenance.  They are also requesting release of the $5,000 escrow account check for related engineering and legal services.  Per the request, $75,000 will remain deposited as security until the contractor yard is removed at Wolf Lane.  As previously reported, all road restoration work is complete except for paving at the Hoover Drive pipeline crossing.  Transco previously agreed to reimburse the Township for the final cost of the paving at Hoover Drive.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to release $200,000.00 from the original $275,000 deposit that served as security for road repair and maintenance.  All approved.  
3. Green Point School Road Bridge.  There are few outstanding items on the punch list, including several contract close-out documents (e.g. statement of surety company and written warranty).  The contract balance will remain at $3,000.00 until these items are addressed.  Steve added that Big R Bridge is still owed 10% for procurement.  Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to authorize payment to Big-R Bridge for the 10% that is owed to them.  All approved.  Helen Light asked if the grooves are going to be fixed, and Steve Sherk explained that the Big R Bridge did a change order credit back to the Township because the Township will put that on their oil and chip contract for next year.  
4. Quartermaster Road Culvert.  Mohawk Contracting and Development is tentatively scheduled to start work later this month.  Per the approved contract, work is required to be substantially completed by January 30, 2020 and the road is required to be drivable with a paved base course by that date.  Final completion is required by May 29, 2020, including the finished wearing course.  It is our understanding Fort Indiantown Gap will start the East Access Control Point Project in the early spring, after which the base will be closed to through traffic on Fisher Avenue.

5. Silvertown Road Culverts.  A.H. Moyer plans to start construction around the beginning of January.  Work must be substantially completed by April 3, 2020 and final completion is required by May 8, 2020.

6. Neuins Lane Culvert.  The GP-11 permit application and drawings were submitted to DEP for review.

7. Ridge Road Bridge Replacement.  Wetland delineation, field survey and base mapping are complete.  Drilling for the geotechnical investigation is scheduled for this week.  The Geotechnical Investigation Report is needed to complete the foundation design.  In the meantime, we are finishing up the GP-11 general permit application and drawings.

8. PennDOT Green-Light-Go.  The grant agreement has been executed and the grant acceptance letter was mailed to PennDOT.  The approved scope of work includes traffic signal retiming, the replacement of existing loop detectors with radar detection (both advanced and stop bar detection), the replacement of outdated controllers to provide monitoring and communications technology and the installation of retroreflective backplates at the intersections of Fisher Avenue (S.R. 4020)/S.R. 0072 and Fisher Avenue/I-81 Ramps.  The estimated cost of the approved scoped of work, including engineering and permitting, is $234,465.00 with the Township contributing $46,893.00 per the grant agreement.  At least $30,000.00 of the Township’s contribution will come from developer contributions.

Green-Light-Go is a PennDOT reimbursement grant.  Therefore, if the Township elects to proceed with additional elective improvements not covered by the grant, including re-striping and pavement widening at the Fisher Avenue/Old Forge Road/I-81 NB intersection, the Township can direct the contractor break out the reimbursable work separately and only submit invoices for work covered by the grant for reimbursement by PennDOT.  The estimated cost of the additional improvements not covered by the grant is $98,400.00, including engineering.  Dennis Firestone added that maybe Brent McFeaters, Township Manager should go to the warehouses to see of they would be willing to contribute funds towards the additional improvements because it would be more cost effective to do the signal work and the road work together.  Kerry McCrary asked if the Township is responsible for widening the road at the traffic signals, since they are PennDot roads.  Dennis Firestone said that PennDot won’t do the work until they’re ready.  
9. I-78/I-81 Logistics Park - Phase 2.  See attached letter dated December 9, 2019 recommending a reduction in the letter of credit.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to reduce First Industrial’s letter of credit by $974,799.00 leaving a balance of $33,109.00.  All approved. 
10. BC Fitness (All Heart Fitness LLC).  See attached letter dated December 10, 2019 recommending a reduction in the letter of credit.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCray to release BC Fitness Letter of Credit for the remaining security in the amount of $1,980.00 All approved.   
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – ATTORNEY PAUL BAMETZREIDER

Atty. Bametzreider presented the Board with the Addendum to the Recreation Fund Agreement with Jonestown Borough which would extend the agreement for them to use the funds of $159,011.01 for an additional year in order to get the DCNR Grant.   Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to execute the addendum to the Recreation Fund Agreement with Jonestown Borough which extends the agreement for an additional year until July 2021.  All approved.  

Atty. Bametzreider informed the Board that the Publication for the appointment of the CPA to do the audit for the Township was published in the Daily News on November 19th.  


Atty. Bametzreider also informed the Board that he received information on the updated Floodplain Regulations which will be updated in the New Year.  

RESOLUTIONS

RESOLUTION #3 – 2019 – ADOPT THE 2020 BUDGET


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to adopt Resolution #3-2019 adopting the 2020 Budget.  All approved.

RESOLUTION #4 – 2019 – 2019 TAX LEVY – FIRE HYDRANT TAX FOR 2020


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to adopt Resolution # 4-2019 setting the Fire Hydrant Tax for 2020.
RESOLUTION #5 – 2019 TAX LEVY – GENERAL PURPOSES AND STREET TAX FOR 2020


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to adopt Resolution #5-2019 setting the general purposes and street tax for 2020.  All approved.  
NEW BUSINESS

MOTION TO APPROVE 2020 C.M. HIGH PREVENTATIVE MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the 2020 
C. M. High Preventative Maintenance agreement in the amount of $2,045.00 which is the same as the previous year.  All approved.

MOTION TO PAY THE LEBANON COUNTY HUMAN SOCIETY


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to pay the Lebanon County Humane Society a $100.00 fee for two animals being delivered to the shelter in the year 2020.  All approved.  

MOTION TO APPROVE THE MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2020


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the following 2020 meeting schedule: 


Organization Meeting, Monday, January 6th, 5pm

Planning Commission, 1st Wednesday of the Month, 7pm



Exception, Tuesday, January 7th,  at 7:00 pm

Sewer Meeting, 2nd Wednesday of the Month, 6:30pm
Exception, Thursday, November 12th at 7:00 p.m. 
Regular Board of Supervisors Meeting, 2nd Wednesday of the Month, 7pm


Exception, Thursday, November 12th at 7:00 p.m. 
APPOINT PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBERS


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to appoint David Yavoich and David Matterness to the Planning Commission for another four years making their terms expire on 12/31/24.  All approved.

APPOINT ALTERNATE SEWAGE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to appoint Jeremy Bentz as the Alternate Sewage Enforcement Officer.  All approved
REPRESENTATVE FOR THE TAX COLLECTION COMMITTEE


Dennis Firestone announced that the Tax Collection Committee is looking for a representative because Jeff Werner, the previous representative is removing himself from the Committee at the end of this year.  He added that the Committee meets four times a year at 6:30 p.m. at the Cornwall Lebanon Business Office, and if anyone is interested, they should contact Jennifer Harding of Swatara Township at 717-865-4803.  

OLD BUSINESS 

None  

BILLS PAYABLE


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to pay the bills in the amount of $129,269.90 from the General, Recycling, Liquid Fuels Street-Light, Recreation & Payroll Funds.  All approved. 
DATE OF THE ORGAIZATION MEETING



Monday, January 6, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.
DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Tuesday, January 7, 2020 - 7:00 PM  

DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, January 8, 2020  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, January 8, 2020  -  7:00 PM
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth Krause

Recording Secretary

